ENVIRONMENT AND AMENITIES COMMITTEE
Lytchett Matravers Parish Council

Minutes of the meeting held on Monday 2nd July 2012 in the Village School at 7:30 pm


PRESENT: 

Cllr E Wilson (Chairman), Cllr J Dyball, Cllr I Maitland, Cllr R Miller, Cllr K Norris, Cllr J Taylor and Mr T Watton (Parish Clerk). One member of the public was also in attendance.  
1. APOLOGIES: There were none.  
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST. There were none. 
3. minutes of the meeting held on 14th May 2012 
The minutes of the meeting on Monday 14th May were accepted as a true record and signed by the Chairman.
4. MATTERS ARISING and Action Point update
The following comments on matters from the minutes of the last Environment & Amenities Committee meeting were provided: 

Minute 9, 4th January 2010 bullet 2 Path between Foxhills open space and Deans Drove: Cllr Dyball reported that this is with Mr Bird of PDC and Mr Williamson of DCC. 
Minute 8, 1st March 2010. Field and hedgerow ownership – Wareham Rd: school to Halls corner. The hedge on the western side of Wareham Rd between the school and Halls Corner has still not been cut. This is despite Cllr Miller raising it via County Cllr Drane. It was also noted that DCC have not formally responded to Cllr Miller about this. It is felt that it is important to do so because there is a need to establish a mechanism by which the problem of the ongoing maintenance of this hedge and ditch, as well as the hedge between the rear of the houses in Prospect Rd and the public pavement alongside Wareham Rd. Cllr Miller intends to pursue this further point via a site meeting with DCC. He has already highlighted to Cllr Drane that DCC have not formally responded to him. When the meeting takes place with Mr Adams of DCC he will also raise concerns about the condition of hedges / ditches on Castle Farm Rd and Loop Farm Rd. Action: Cllr Miller and the Parish Clerk to continue to pursue this meeting. 
Minute 7, 5th August – Allotments security: Action: Parish Clerk is still to arrange for purchase and planting of Hawthorn to do this when the weather is more stable. 
Minute 9, 1st November – Memorial tree for Mr MacDonald. The replacement plaques have been passed by Cllr Miller to the local contractor. The Parish Clerk was asked to approach Woodlands nurseries for a replacement London Plane tree when the weather improves. Action: Parish Clerk to contact Woodlands accordingly. 
Minute 6, 7 July 2011- Recreation Ground: Millennium Cllr Colvey was not present and therefore was unable to provide an update.   
Minute 6, 9th January 2012. Contact Churches Fire Security for a quotation for Fire Risk Assessment regular reviews. Nothing has been received. Consequently Cllr Norris indicated that he would speak to a local resident who specializes in risk assessment work to clarify the mandatory requirements in this regard.  Action Cllr Norris to act accordingly. 

Minute 3, 14th May 2012 – Monitoring of Foxhills Open Space maintenance programme. A meeting was held with the manager of Brighstone Landscaping Ltd. He has agreed to pass a copy of the latest schedule to the Parish Clerk, and also to arrange for an administrator to call the Parish Clerk immediately before each visit to confirm timings. 

Minute 3, 14th May 2012 – Foxhills Open Space, reported hole near play area. The Parish Clerk reported that he had visited and inspected the area. A small indentation in the ground was found and dealt with. No other hole was found. No risk of this sort was highlighted on the annual Play Area Safety report.  

Minute 6, 14th May 2012 – Cemetery: tree safety issue. The Parish Clerk spoke to DAPTC about this matter and was advised that they cannot provide legal advice of this type – other than to advise the council to seek professional legal help if it should so wish. The view expressed was also that DCC are responsible for the safety and maintenance of public rights of way and thus, when consulted last August, might have been expected to step in and deal with the immediate safety issue.

Minute 6, 14th May 2012 – Cemetery: accidental damage to grave ornaments.  This matter was taken up with Banyards. No further complaints have been received. 

Minute 6, 14th May 2012 – Hedges and Ditches: Eldons Drove. This matter has been reported to a local agricultural contractor who indicated that he would attend to it as soon as possible in July. 
5. OPEN SPACES – 

The following items were discussed:

Recreation Ground / Car park – 
(i) Field drainage scheme: Nothing further to report. 
(ii) Play area project: Cllr Dyball reported that a Mr Reed, a representative from Viridor Credits, has contacted to arrange a visit to discuss the application for £38,000 on 13th July. 
(iii) Fields in Trust registration: A response has been set to FIT confirming that the draft Tripartie Deed is acceptable to all three parties. Further response from FIT is now awaited.  
(iv) Condition of trees: The Parish Clerk has arranged for two suppliers to quote for this work. A third local contractor still needs to be identified and Cllr Norris indicated that he would identify one. Action: (i) Cllr Norris to identify a third contractor to the Parish Clerk. (ii) Parish Clerk to add the consideration of the quotes to the agenda of the next Finance & Policy Cttee.  
Row Park Paddock – The paddock is now unoccupied. One inquiry was received about rental for grazing, but the paddock proved to be too small for their needs. 
Allotments – Rent renewals are now complete. 7 plot holders have been contacted under section 4 of the agreement regarding poor condition of their plots. So far one reply has been received. These will be monitored and chased  - and if it proves necessary the tenants will be asked to relinquish the plots so that they can be offered to the next people on the waiting list.  There are 8 names on the waiting list.  
A report has been received that the ground is very wet near one of the taps. It has been suggested that this might be a water leak although initial inspection has revealed nothing obvious. The current inclement conditions make investigation rather difficult. It is hoped to undertake this as soon as the weather is drier. The usage meter is being monitored. 

Library Walk – Nothing to report. 
Memorial Green / War Memorial – The Parish Clerk reported on a conversation he had held with the council’s grass cutting contractor. The contractor had pointed out the effects of the inclement weather – that the grass is growing very fast at a time of year when it normally tends to grow very little, and that the wet weather has meant that there are fewer occasions when it can be successfully cut. This point is a general one affecting all grass areas. It was noted that the work on the railings is still under way but is still being delayed by the poor weather. 
Turbetts Green – Nothing to report.  
Cemetery – The Parish Clerk spoke to DAPTC about this matter and was advised that they cannot provide legal advice of this type – other than to advise the council to seek professional legal help if it should so wish. The view expressed was also that DCC are responsible for the safety and maintenance of public rights of way and thus, when consulted last August, might have been expected to step in and deal with the immediate safety issue. 

Club Hall – Nothing to report. 
Hedges and Ditches – Nothing further to report. 
Foxhills Open Space – The manager of Brighstone Landscaping has provided the details of all grass cuts undertaken. This matches what the company has invoiced and been paid for. Coincidentally, a cut was completed shortly after the last meeting of this committee – as the Parish Clerk had indicated was likely. The cutting schedule to all councils had indeed been delayed by poor weather throughout April-June. The manager  arranged for the removal of the fly tipped bramble and small tree branch cuttings – which had been cut down by persons unknown without the authority of the council. Concern was expressed about this incident- given the likelihood that anyone doing this was probably uninsured and the activity represented a safety risk to the public. It was confirmed that Brighstone Landscaping had also completed the tree pruning and removal work which had been requested of them. Positive feedback and thanks had been received from the resident who had raised the initial concern about potential damage to his property from overhanging trees on the Open Space. It was however noted that another resident had complained that the removal of a small about of shrubbery on the open space had affected the view into and from her garden. 
MUGA – The Parish Clerk was asked to obtain 3 quotations for the supply and installation of path lighting. Action: Parish Clerk to act accordingly. 
Village Centre Project – Cllr Miller sought councillors’ advice.  He felt that this project has somewhat stalled and wish to suggest approaching Tesco’s maintenance department to ask them to make a contribution to reorganising the grass strip in front of Purbeck Parade shops. Following a suggestion from Cllr Dyball it was agreed to RECOMMEND to Full Council that the village centre project is broken down into smaller projects and built into the Neighbourhood Plan.  
Other Open Spaces – Cllr Dyball commented on the footpath between Huntick Road and Wimborne Road by reporting that this is complete except bridging the ditch.  It was agreed to RECOMMEND to full council to authorise the payment of £50.00 to initiate the application for this in accordance with the suggestion in the e-mail dated 28th of June 2012 from Piers Chichester. 
6.          Consideration of Allotment society suggestions for (i) bore hole and (ii) toilet facility.
Following some discussion, it was agreed to RECOMMEND to full council to permit the Allotment Society to request a free initial survey, provided the council has access to the resultant report.  It was also agreed to ask the Allotment Society to develop a proposal for the project itself which may be put to the full council for consideration. 
7. Consideration of Allotment Society suggestion to take over management of the Allotments. (email 25th June refers) 

This matter was discussed and concern expressed about potential exclusion or lack of consideration of the views of – and impact upon - allotment holders who choose not to be members of the Allotment Society. Cllr Norris felt to that it was important to establish and fully understand the Allotment Society’s views as to why it is an advantage to the Allotment Society to manage the allotments.  Cllr Dyball expressed concern that it can be observed that societies in the local community experience peaks and troughs of activity and membership; and therefore the Allotment Society might similarly decline some point - leaving the Parish Council having to re-establish management processes for the allotments which might be otherwise handed over to the society.  It was agreed to RECOMMEND to full council to appoint an allotments representative from the council. It was agreed that if the above recommendation is approved, Cllr Maitland will become that representative.   
8. Consideration of Play Area safety inspection report.
Cllr Wilson had suggested that a working group be established to review and action this report in a similar way to that which was operated last year.  This was AGREED.  Action; working group to be made up of Councillors Wilson and Taylor plus the Parish Clerk, to meet and review the report in full.  It was also agreed that the consideration of the arrangements for fencing of the play area should go on to the agenda for the next Environment and amenities committee meeting.  Action: Parish Clerk to add this item to the next agenda of environment and amenities committee meeting.   
9. Recreation Ground Play Area project timings and next steps.  

Cllr Dyball reported that a decision is expected on the final element of funding on or before the 27th July.  It was noted that no further recommendation is needed to full council as the council has already given its formal go ahead to the project .  

10. Grass cutting arrangements. 

Cllr Miller highlighted the problem with cutting of grass on roadside verges by Dorset County Council contractors. Reference was made to a summary of the arrangements for grass cutting around the village prepared by the Parish Clerk, which is included here for information.  
Roadside verges – these are the responsibility of DCC. The Parish Council does not fund this directly but instead the funding comes from the DCC portion of the Council Tax. If the parish takes on the work the precept will need to be increased to pay for it. The residents in the Parish are unlikely to get a rebate on the Council Tax DCC takes, so there is a risk of residents paying for the same thing twice. 

Recreation Ground – the Northern (major) part of the field is leased to the Sports Club. They employ Continental Landscapes to cut the grass with a gang mower – which is very efficient for large flat areas (which it is). The Sports Club has the contract and pays Continental direct. The Parish Council has no involvement in that arrangement. However, when Continental are on site to do the work for the Sports Club each time, it is very easy for them to also gang mow the Southern end of the recreation, which the Parish Council is responsible for. They charge the Council £20 (+£4VAT) per time to do this. If the Council had to employ a separate contractor it is almost certain they would charge more because they would have to include travelling costs to get to Lytchett Matravers. It has previously explored whether it would be feasible to get Continental to do more for the Parish Council, such as the Foxhills Open Space and some of the small areas a  local gardening contractor does, but they are not interested as they are really just geared up with equipment to do playing fields and large flat areas.  

Foxhills Open space. This is done by Brighstone Landscaping – a contractor which also does a lot of work for PDC. They won the work by offering the Parish Council the best price – beating two other contractors the parish Council also uses. 
Cemetery. This is done by Banyards. It is a very specialist job which they won by out-bidding others on price. They have the specialist kit and experience needed as they also maintain a number of other cemeteries. They have been doing ours for several years and we rarely get a complaint. 

Allotments trackways, Memorial Green, edges of the rec, edges of MUGA, around the bus stops, and other small fiddly bits in various odd places around the village. All of this is done by a local gardening contractor. He is very flexible, and takes great care and pride in it as he lives in the village. Continental were asked to quote for this work and they responded by commenting they would not even bother to do so because they would have to charge a disproportionate amount due the number and complicated nature of the locations. They advised the Council to find a local gardening contractor!
It was noted that the above information would be useful to provide to members of the public. It was agreed that Cllr Norris and the Parish Clerk should precis this as background information for use when asking residents for their views about how roadside verge grass cutting currently undertaken by Dorset County Council should be undertaken in the future. Action; Cllr Norris and the Parish Clerk to act accordingly.  The Parish Clerk was also asked to seek quotations for roadside verge grass cutting from the three contractors is currently undertaking the other grass maintenance work on behalf of the Parish Council. Action: Parish Clerk to seek quotations accordingly.    
11. CORRESPONDENCE 
There was none.  
12. MATTERS OF INTEREST AND INFORMATION
There was none. 
The meeting closed at 9:05pm
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